
Enriched Experiences 
Based on a combination of diversity of 

offerings, feasibility and a desire to raise the bar 

on academic rigor, the district has proposed 

adding two new Advanced Placement courses 

to the high school curriculum next school year. 

These classes will provide curriculum on par with 

college-level course work and afford students 

with the opportunity to earn college credit while 

still in high school.

“Students today are expected to achieve at 

higher levels than ever before,” stated Assistant 

Superintendent Dr. Deborah De Luca. “Studies 

show that students who are afforded the chance 

to enroll and succeed in an AP program are 

better prepared for college, as they have already 

been exposed to a higher level of thinking, 

reading and writing.” 

The district currently offers 16 AP courses; 

six of which have been added over the past 

three years. These new additions span a range of 

discipline areas. The two new courses proposed 

for the fall are Italian Language and Culture and 

Spanish Languages. 

Summer Support 
This winter, the district expanded its 

successful grades 6-12 ICARE program to grades 

1-5 with an after-school program called SHARP 

(Striving for Higher Achievement at Rocky 

Point), aimed at assisting students struggling 

in the areas of English language arts and 

mathematics. As an extension of these programs, 

this summer the district will be offering similar 

specialized, short-term academic intervention 

services.   

Summer SHARP will be offered to incoming 

first- through sixth-grade students who, through 

a series of factors, have been identified as the 

most at-risk learners. It will be a literacy-based 

program with some integration of mathematical 

concepts, and it is the district’s hope that the 

program will help to close the achievement gap 

between these students and their grade-level 

cohorts. 

For the third year, struggling secondary 

students will have the opportunity to attend 

a summer ICARE credit recovery and test 

prep program. This year, the program will be 

expanded to enable students to recover credit for 

two courses; previously, only one course could be 

targeted. The program will begin on July 1 and 

run through the administration of the August 

Regents exams. Based on their needs, students 

will have the chance to either attend one or both 

(credit recovery/test prep) components of the 

program in order to work toward obtaining a 

passing grade in the course and on the associated 

Regents exam. 
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Providing Multiple Paths 
to Academic Excellence 

Seniors Sidarth Menon, Elizabeth 
Kidney and Matthew Amoscato have 
been named this year’s Class of 
2013 valedictorian, salutatorian and 
exhortation speaker. During their 
time in Rocky Point, these students 
have worked to create a perfect 
balance between their commitment 
to academics and extracurricular 
activities. Look out for the summer 
edition of “Soaring” for more 
information on these impressive 
scholars and the other 240 students 
from the Rocky Point High School 
Class of 2013. 

Class

Continuing with the district’s Next S.T.E.P. initiatives, which are designed to improve 
academic outcomes for all students, the district continues to take steps toward enhancing 
its curricular offerings in order to meet the needs of its highest-achieving student 
population, as well as those of its most struggling learners. 

of the
Top



Each year at this time, one of the most important 
responsibilities of the Board of Education and administration is 
to put forward a budget to the community that will continue 
to support all of the functions of our school system while being 
mindful of the financial burdens of local taxpayers. I am pleased 
to report that once again, the Board has adopted a budget that 
will maintain all curricular and co-curricular programs, improve 
academic rigor and enhance academic support programs, all 
while maintaining the tax levy growth within the tax cap limit.

The 2013-2014 budget will be the fourth consecutive budget 
that builds our schools from all perspectives. Instructionally, 
the proposed budget maintains all programs while implementing 
two additional Advanced Placement courses, bringing our 
total Advanced Placement offerings to 18 courses. Moreover, 
the budget supports the K-12 academic support programs – 
SHARP and ICARE – that have helped close the achievement 
gap for hundreds of our students. Along with the continued 
strengthening of our core academic programs, the proposed  

 
budget will maintain all athletics, clubs and other co-curricular 
activities, which are critical to providing our students with a 
well-rounded educational experience.

While many other school districts in our area have been 
forced to cut vital instructional and support staff over the past 
four years, our 2013-2014 budget does not include excessing 
of staff due to budgetary constraints. In fact, over the past four 
years the only positions excessed by the district were due to 
enrollment changes, and those were few. Considering that 
our professional staff is essential to delivering the programs 
and services our students require, the fact that our Board of 
Education has maintained adequate staffing while other districts 
have been forced to reduce staff and dismantle programs puts 
Rocky Point UFSD in an enviable position.

In brief, our students and their parents and guardians, as 
well as the entire community, can be confident that our school 
system has weathered one of the greatest economic storms of 
our time and will continue to do so. We emerge from the fiscal 
crisis of the past several years not just intact, but enhanced and 
prepared to continue to bring our students to greater levels of 
achievement.

A Message from Your Superintendent

Dr. Michael F. Ring

For the past several years, the district has partnered with 
the American Cancer Society to host the annual Relay For 
Life and Mini Relay For Life walks. In recognition for their 
continued efforts toward increasing awareness and raising 
funds for cancer research, American Cancer Society Staff 
Partner Dawn Tropeano commended several district staff 
members during the March Board of Education meeting. 

“The Rocky Point community has been instrumental 
in helping the American Cancer Society fight the battle 
against cancer,” said Ms. Tropeano. Noting that Rocky 
Point has been responsible for organizing the largest relay in 
all of Suffolk County, she went on to state that more than 
$120,000 was raised during last year’s Rocky Point Relay 
For Life and more than $30,000 has been collected during 
Joseph A. Edgar Intermediate School’s Mini Relay For Life 
since 2009. 

The plans included in the district’s capital project have received approval by the 
State Education Department. Bids to complete the initiatives – which include the 
replacement of the existing high school track, upgrading the stadium field to artificial 
turf and renovating instructional laboratories at the high school – have been reviewed 
and accepted by the Board of Education. Work on these projects is expected to 
commence, as scheduled, at the end of June. 

As these projects received the necessary voter approval earlier this year, the work 
will be funded solely through the use of the district’s previous capital reserve fund, 
thereby resulting in no additional cost to taxpayers. 

Partnering to 
Walk for a Cause 

Capital Projects 
Approved by State

Budget Vote 
Set for May 21 
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The district’s Board of Education and administration are near the completion of 
this year’s budget process. At the start of the development process, the Board and 
administration expressed their collective commitment to create a proposed 2013-2014 
budget that falls within the district’s allowable tax levy increase while not adversely 
affecting programs for students. The result of this effort, is a proposed budget that 
carries a 3.54 levy increase and is one that will enable the district to increase academic 
rigor at all levels, support current instructional and support initiatives, and maintain 
current extracurricular programs. 

In addition to voting on the proposed budget, district residents will also be asked to 
cast their ballots on the election of one board trustee and a proposition to create a new 
district capital reserve fund. While no funds have been allocated for the capital reserve 
fund in the 2013-2014 budget, the establishment of this fund will allow the district, 
when financial capacity exists and on an incremental basis, to set aside funds for future 
capital building maintenance and improvement projects.

Greater detail about the proposed budget, the additional proposition and the trustee 
election will be included in a district newsletter mailed to residents in May. This year’s 
vote will take place on May 21 from 7 a.m. to 9 p.m. in the high school gym. 
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Based on their performances during last year’s NYSSMA solo 

evaluation festivals and teacher recommendations, 41 Rocky Point School 

District students were chosen to participate in several coveted music 

festivals this year, including Suffolk County Music Educators Association 

ensembles, the Long Island String Festival Association festivals and the 

All-County Percussion ensemble. 

“These students’ level of musicianship is evident in their rehearsals, 

performances and work ethic,” stated music chairperson Amy Schecher. 

“We are proud that they have been chosen to represent Rocky Point and 

participate in these very competitive and prestigious ensembles.” 

Congratulations to the following student-musicians: 

As part of the district’s compliance with the New York State Dignity for All Students Act (DASA), 
students in Rocky Point are regularly engaged in meaningful learning activities centered on the act’s 
overarching theme – bullying prevention. Through these programs and the school’s long standing 
character education initiatives, students continue to learn what it means to have respect for others as 
well as the negative effects bullying can have on oneself and the surrounding community. 

This winter, district students were encouraged to put their creativity to the test and craft colorful 
posters displaying these important messages as well as who to turn to if they need help with a bullying 
situation. The DASA poster contest drew tremendous interest from the student body. The following 
winners had their posters recreated and hung throughout their school building: 

Frank J. Carasiti – Lucy Clarke and Leila Oliver (pictured right)
Joseph A. Edgar – T�aliah Fakhro (not pictured), Michelle Ciullo (not pictured), Abigail Gunning, 

Deanna Steinberg and Grace Parisi (pictured above, center) 
Middle School – Nicolas Rooney, Matthew Goldhammer and Alex Elber (pictured above, left)
High School – Kelli Grossman and Alexa Titone (pictured above, right)

LISFA Elementary 
Orchestra 
Noah Grossman
Allen Liu 
Alexander Samuilov 

LISFA Secondary String 
Orchestra 
Kyle Berkoski 
William Gansle 
Lisa LaFountaine 
Fred Volz 

SCMEA
Division III Band 
Nicolas Amato 
Daniel Infranco 

Division III Chorus 
Nicholas Albo 
Maya Brennan 
Breanna Garske 
Brian Greenberg
Thomas Loomis 
Nick Lovaglio 
Casey Williamson 

Division III Orchestra

Julia Kutsch 
Lisa LaFountaine 

Division II Band 
Samantha Giacoia 

Division II Chorus 
Pooja Deshpande
Allyson Greenstein 
Brittany Iamele 
Nicholas LoCastro
Morganne Nofi

Mary Noto 
Alexandra Salamone 
Rosa Valente 

Division II Orchestra

William Gansle 

Division I Chorus 
Samantha Bonello 
Julia Brandow 
Eduarda Costa 
Daniela Grimard 
Molly Infranco
 

Molly Lambert 
Brianna Lamoureux 
Paul Leheste 
Hayley Nofi 
Taylor Olszewski 
Joshua Vogel 
Jennie Vosilla 

All-County Percussion 
Samuel Raleigh 

Top Honors for  
Student Musicians 

Creating a Bully-Free Environment 



Taking on the  

World of Robotics

Linguistic Masters

Currently in their inaugural year, the Rocky Point Middle School Radical Robotix team 
has already made a name for themselves in two ways: by placing second in their first-ever 
regional competition, and by being named winners in the Long Island FIRST Lego League 
Championship. As Champion’s Award winners, the team qualified to spotlight their work on 
an international stage during the FIRST Lego League World Festival in St. Louis, Mo. this 
April. During this contest, the team competed against 89 teams from 47 countries.

Leading up to their competitive debut, the students met twice a week to work on their 
robotic prototypes, learn about the intricacies of building a Lego robot, and learn how to 
program its corresponding computer chip. Following this year’s theme of “Senior Solutions,” 
the team was also tasked with identifying a problem that an elderly person might experience 
and developing a solution for it. The Radical Robotix team created a concept they called the 
“Medi-Watch,” a wrist monitor that wirelessly communicates with a countertop appliance 
to automatically dispense a person’s medication, tracks vital signs and makes alert calls to 
emergency responders when necessary.

Seeking some real-world experience with this topic, the students visited with residents at 
the Setauket-based Jefferson’s Ferry, a lifecare retirement community serving seniors aged 62 
and older. The students shared information about their creation and received positive input 
about the device from the residents in attendance.  

Two Joseph A. Edgar Intermediate School students have received perfect 
scores during this year’s WordMasters Challenge meets. Fourth-grader Ashlynne 
Xavier earned a perfect score of 20 during the contest’s first meet and fifth-grader 
Riley Watson earned a perfect score of 20 during the second contest. Nationally, 
only 31 fourth-graders and 75 fifth-graders earned this distinction during these 
meets. 

The WordMasters Challenge is a national vocabulary competition involving 
nearly 150,000 students annually. As part of the competition, students are 
required to become familiar with a set of interesting new words and are then 
challenged to use those words to complete analogies expressing various kinds 
of logical relationships. Throughout the year, Joseph A. Edgar fourth- and 
fifth-grade GATES students train with their teacher, Donna Trapani, for the 
competition’s three meets. 

R o c k y  p o i nt   u n i o n  f ree    sc  h o o l  d i str   i ct 4

Members of the Rocky Point Middle School Radical Robotix team visited Jefferson’s 
Ferry to speak with residents about their robotic prototype and “Medi-Watch” 
invention. 

Fourth-grader Ashlynne Xavier achieved a perfect 
score on the WordMasters Challenge. She is pictured 
here with teacher Donna Trapani. 

Fifth-grader Riley Watson earned a perfect score on 
this year’s second WordMasters Challenge. 

Rocky Point Middle School’s Radical Robotix team participated in the FIRST 
Lego League World Festival in St. Louis, Mo. this spring. Pictured here are team 
members with Principal Dr. Scott O’Brien and coaches Dorothy Burns, Mark 
Moorman and Dr. Chris Pinkenburg.

A Love of 
Reading

Continuing with the school’s mission to instill a love of 
reading in students’ lives from an early age, Frank J. Carasiti 
Elementary School students and staff once again participated 
in the well-regarded Parents as Reading Partners program. 
During the program, the students were encouraged to take 
time to read with their families each day and keep a tally 
of the time they spent reading. As a school, FJC celebrated 
reading by having a parent and his or her child read a 
new poem over the loudspeaker during the daily morning 
announcements. Recognizing the importance of nightly story 
time, the school hosted a pajama reading program, during 
which Principal Virginia Gibbons and Assistant Principal Dr. 
Courtney Herbert shared several stories aloud as the students 
and their families gathered on cozy blankets in the library. 
After the story time, attendees had a chance to enjoy cookies 
and milk in the school’s cafeteria.  
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Digging Up a 
History Lesson

Drops 
for Relief

A Roll of the Dice

Joseph A. Edgar Intermediate School’s fifth-grade chorus took audiences on a 
magical adventure through several ancient civilizations when they performed “Dig It! 
– A Musical Tale of Ancient Civilizations” as this year’s spring musical. 

“This educational musical piqued the students’ interests in refreshing ways,” stated 
Craig Knapp, JAE music teacher and musical director, who noted that the students 
had been rehearsing for months leading up to the performances. “It kept them eager 
to learn even more about the truths and mysteries of the ancient civilizations that 
inhabited our planet. As children remember what they learn through music, this 
musical has also provided the students with a vehicle to learn lessons of literature, 
history, geography, science, art and social studies.” 

The musical followed the journey of two young archaeologists, Taki and Tut, 
and Lucy the Skeleton as they traveled through various ancient civilizations, from 
Mesopotamia, Egypt and India to China, Greece and Rome. Lucy was based on 
an actual complete skeleton found near Ethiopia in 1976 by two archaeologists 
who gave her the same name. The storyline also included the tale of twin brothers 
Romulus and Remus, credited in myth for the founding of Rome, as well as facts and 
figures about Confucius in the East and King Zoser in Egypt. Even though the students do not yet meet 

the criteria for personally donating, Rocky Point 
Middle School sixth- and seventh-grade student 
government and Community Service Club 
members helped organize a school blood drive 
with New York Blood Services in order to do 
their part to help combat the shortage of blood 
donations across America. During the event, 
the students volunteered as “Little Doctors,” 
assisting donors with filling out their paperwork 
and serving much-needed post-donation drinks 
and snacks. In this inaugural drive, 50 school and 
community members donated to the cause. 

Rocky Point High School’s 
talented student-actors captivated 
attendees in early March with their 
flawless renditions of the beloved 
musical “Guys and Dolls.” 

Audiences sat on the edge of 
their seats while the comical cast of 
characters taught them lessons about 
social class and the traits needed 
to prevail over all obstacles. As the 
curtain closed on this year’s musical, 
attendees left ready to take a roll of 
the dice and eager to see next year’s 
equally captivating performance.
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Winter Sports Wrap-up 
The Rocky Point Eagles enjoyed a successful winter athletic season, with several teams advancing to postseason 

competition.
Congratulations to all of the winter student-athletes and their coaches on a wonderful season. Below are a few highlights 

from the season:

Championship Season

Varsity Cheerleading – Ranked third in nation at UCA 
competition, and named Empire Regional and LICCA Long 
Island Champions
JV Cheerleading – LICCA Long Island Champions 
Varsity Wrestling – League VI Tournament Champions                    
  
Postseason Appearances

Varsity Boys Basketball

Individual Honors

Basketball – Boys

Daniel Soranno – All-Conference, All-League                                                           
Andreas Vouliakis – All-League    
Dillon Campbell – All-League Honorable Mention                      
Quentin Lambert – Academic All-County             

Bowling                                                                                               
Lauren Mattarella – League VI Sportsmanship Award
Will Serviss – All-League VI, Second Team

Cheerleading

Melissa Carneiro – LICCA All-Star

Boys Track

Kyle Berkoski – All-League – Triple Jump & High Jump
Dylan Magee – All-League – 1,000-meter Run

Wrestling

Nicholas Accardi – All-League (League Champion)
Matthew Amoscato – All-County (4th Place), All-League
CJ Archer – All-League (League Champion)
Anthony Cirillo – All-League
Th�omas Dutton – All-State (4th Place in NYS), All-County 

(County Champion), All-League (League Champion)
Sean Ferguson – All-League
Kyle Gardner – All-League
Joseph Genova – All-League 
Ma�tthew Guerrisi – All-County (4th Place), All-League (League 

Champion)
James Matias – All-County (4th Place), All-League
Co�nnor O’Gallagher – All-County (4th Place), All-League  

(League Champion) 
Jo�seph Russo – All-County (4th Place), All-League (League 

Champion)
Frank Sciulla – All-County (4th Place), All-League
Brennan Strovink – All-League (League Champion)
Zachary Yazak – All-League
Joseph Zabbara – All-League

Rocky Point High School’s junior varsity cheerleading team was named LICCA Long Island 
Champions. 

Rocky Point High School’s varsity wrestling team was named League VI Tournament 
Champions. 

Rocky Point High School’s varsity cheerleading team was ranked third in nation at UCA 
competition, and named Empire Regional and LICCA Long Island Champions.
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     The mission of the Rocky Point Union Free School District is 
to develop each child’s full potential in a nurturing and supportive  
student-centered environment that will promote a foundation for 
lifelong learning.

District Mission Statement

Cheers 
to You! 

Spring Fest 2013 Draws a Crowd

Rocky Point High School varsity 
cheerleading coach Anna Spallina 
was named the 2013 Women’s 
Recognition Award winner in the 
category of sports for the Town of 
Brookhaven. Coach Spallina was 
selected for this award by the Town 
of Brookhaven’s Women’s Advisory 
Board based on her resume and letters 
of recommendation from parents. 

Rocky Point’s annual Spring Fest was a resounding success as hundreds of students, 
families and community members gathered to show their Eagle Pride on April 27. During 
the event, attendees visited various booths and participated in carnival games that were set 
up adjacent to the high school stadium. They also had the opportunity to cheer on their 
favorite high school sports teams throughout the day.

Honored for 
Academics & Sportsmanship 

Rocky Point High School’s athletes consistently demonstrate a strong commitment to excellence not only on the athletic fields, but also in 
the classroom. In recognition of this commitment, the New York State Public High School Athletic Association has presented the award of 
Scholar-Athlete Team to four Rocky Point winter season teams. This honor is presented to New York State teams that possess a cumulative 
GPA of 90 percent or better. 

   Congratulations to the following teams and their coaches on this achievement: 
 

In addition, Rocky Point Middle School’s boys basketball (blue) team and girls volleyball (white) team were given the sportsmanship award. 
Throughout the competition season, teams are scored on a scale of 1-5 by their opponents based on their coaches’, athletes’ and spectators’ 
sportsmanship during the game. At the end of the season, the team with the highest score receives the award. These teams are coached by Tom 
Rotanz and Jen Perrotte, respectively.  

TEAM				    GPA                	 COACH
Boys Indoor Track 			   94.083       	      	 Chris Donadoni and
								        Anthony Marchetta
Girls Basketball			   94.056			  Scott Lindsay
Girls Indoor Track			   92.905			  John Mattia and
								        Andrew Aschettino
Winter Cheerleading			  92.464 		  Anna Spallina and
								        Lenee Passiglia


